
B O R O U G H    OF    K E T T E R I N G

LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP EXECUTIVE BOARD

Meeting held: 11th September 2007

Present:
Councillor Jim Hakewill (Kettering Borough Council) (Chair)


Councillor Terry Freer


Hugh Fenton (Environment Panel)

Chief Supt. Dean Smith (Northamptonshire Police)


Linda Bower (LSC)


John Hughes (PCT)


Matt Sparkes (Groundwork Trust)


Julia Beckett (Kettering Borough Council)

Also Present: 
Sue Green  (NCC)


Jeanette Reid (NCC)


Andrew Cheal (LSC)


David Allen (Kettering Borough Council)


Anne Ireson (Kettering Borough Council)

07.LSPE.13
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Paul Corazzo, Kirstine Storey (Northamptonshire Chamber) and Liz Searle

07.LSPE.14
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Board held on 12th June 2007 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

07.LSPE.15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Hakewill declared a personal prejudicial interest in Item 8 on the agenda as a peer reviewer for the IdeA.

07.LSPE.16
LEARNING AND SKILLS COUNCIL (LSC) – RESTRUCTURE


A report was submitted which informed members of the Executive Board of the effect of the LSC restructure on the work of the organisation in Kettering Borough and which highlighted the current and future areas of joint working.


Andrew Cheal, Partnership Director, was welcomed to the meeting. 


The new regional infrastructure was explained and members of the Board noted that there were now five delivery units in the East Midlands employing 17 members of staff.  The organisation was divided into two teams: the Partnership Team and the Economic Development Team. 


An overview was given of work to be undertaken in the areas of the 14 -19 agenda, adult skills, further education and work-based learning and it was noted that the Economic Development team would be specifically looking at skills in relation to the growth agenda.


A meeting had taken place between the LSC and the Borough Council to discuss the Community Plan targets formulated and monitored by the Learning for Life Panel.  


The Executive Board noted that a new 14-19 diploma was to be offered in addition to GCSEs and A-levels, which represented a high quality offer comparable to GCSE.  Diplomas on 12 separate themes were, however, still being developed.  It was also proposed that the LSC would be participating in a "Skills Olympics" in 2011. 

AGREED
that information on the 12 themes for Diplomas be brought to the next meeting of the Board if available.


Discussion was held on how the LSC contributed to LSP overall targets and an important example was given that if more young people were actively involved in gaining valuable skills and education this would be likely to positively impact on Crime and Disorder targets.  In this respect it was felt that a report should be brought to the next meeting, especially as from 2009 all statutory partners would be judged on partnership delivery and contribution to targets as a whole.


Some concern was voiced that funding of growth was being determined on inaccurate data, especially in relation to infrastructure, jobs and houses.  It was noted that the Borough Council were committed to encouraging "green" industries to the Borough.


Andrew Cheal was thanked for his presentation.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the ongoing work to provide data to support the Community Plan targets and contribute to the development of the 2008‑11 Community Plan be supported;


(ii)
the LSP work more closely with the LSC to increase knowledge and understanding of the areas for partnership development;


(ii)
a summary of the Business Plan be circulated to the Executive Board; and


(iv)
a report be brought to the next meeting of the Executive Board detailing the areas where the LSC could contribute to the LSP overall targets, particularly in relation to Crime and Disorder.

07.LSPE.17
CHANGING PLACES


A report was submitted which highlighted a national campaign to improve facilities for people with profound and multiple disabilities and which encouraged partners to consider the installation of toilet/changing facilities in addition to the minimum DDA standards in public access places.


Sue Green (Team Manager) and Jeanette Reid of Northamptonshire County Council Learning Disability Day Services were welcomed to the meeting.


A presentation "Changing Places, Changing Lives" was given, which informed the Executive Board of the nature of Changing Places toilets which allowed people to use the toilet with assistance from a carer.  It was noted that a national campaign had been launched for the facilities to be installed in all big public places such as shopping centres and hospitals.  The facilities should be provided in addition to standard accessible toilets and ideally accessed through a radar key which was issued to all eligible people with disabilities.


During discussion it was noted that Kettering Borough Council were currently considering plans for a new contact centre in the town.


A stakeholder event was due to be held on 27th September at the Kings Park Conference Centre, Northampton.  This event would be aimed at raising awareness of the initiative and seeking a commitment from every major town in Northamptonshire for at least one Changing Place. Full details of the stakeholder event would be circulated separately to members of the Executive Board. 


Sue Green and Jeanette Reid were thanked for their attendance.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) note the importance of providing accessible Changing Places toilets within the Borough area;


(iii)
in refreshing the Community Plan, the LSP undertake to fully take into account the need for such provision in the Borough; and


(iii)
in the planning for the Borough Council's contact centre, awareness will be raised for the need for this type of provision.

07.LSPE.18
SRB REVIEW


A table giving a brief summary of each of the former SRB projects and progress was submitted to the Executive Board.  It was noted that all the projects were still running and a lead officer identified for each.


The summary was noted.

(Councillor Hakewill, having declared an interest in the following item, left the meeting room.  Councillor Freer took the Chair)

07.LSPE.19
PEER REVIEW OPTIONS


A report was submitted which sought the views of the Executive Board on whether a review of Kettering Partnership in 20087 would be beneficial and if so, which option would be preferred.


Options for any peer review were discussed.  It was noted that this issue had been discussed by County Chief Executives, and the view expressed that, as LSPs in Northamptonshire were in differing stages of development, any review should be delayed for six months.


In discussion, members of the Executive Board felt that more information on the future of Local Area Agreements was required before a decision on a peer review could be reached.


Further debate ensued in which the Executive Board acknowledged that there was a need for a review, but that it should be carried out in a co-ordinated manner taking into account delivery of targets across the whole of the north Northamptonshire area.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the LSP Executive Board recognises the need to confirm that the structure of Kettering Local Strategic Partnership is fit for purpose in the delivery of the next Community Plan;


(ii)
the meeting of the Executive Board in March 2008 be set aside to host a workshop-based session to ensure that the structure of the LSP will support the delivery the new Community Plan;


(iii)
the workshop-based session include an assessment of whether Kettering could deliver its commitments working together more closely with other LSPs;


(iv)
a facilitator be appointed to engage in the conduct of the discussions; and


(v)
consequent on the outcomes of the workshop, consider whether to meet with other LSPs in Northamptonshire to discuss more effective joint working.

(Councillor Hakewill rejoined the meeting and 

 took the Chair)

07.LSPE.20
PARTNER NEWSROUND


Green Patch


It was noted that £2,000 had been secured from the Regional Parks fund to support the future of the site.


Northamptonshire Police


It was noted that regional work had emerged for the need for development at force level in areas such as terrorism, major and organised crime.  This would require more funding at a time when there was a real prospect of a funding gap in 2008/09 and future years.  However, the Police were working hard to ensure that local service delivery would not be affected.


Patch Awards


It was noted that Artwork had been presented with an ward from the Mayor for bring back into use a disused garage.


Transport Strategy for Growth


It was reported that the Transport Strategy for Growth had been adopted for the whole of the County at a meeting of the NCC cabinet on 10th September 2007.


The cabinet had recognised the need for plans to be attenuated at a local level to ensure that solutions could be identified locally.  The Strategy also recognised that there was a need for better links with the Kettering Urban Extension and accepted the need for an eastern link road to link the southern part of the A14 with the northern bypass.  It had also been recognised that transport flows in and around the town centre should be addressed with a local solution that preserved and enhanced the town centre.


Household Waste Recycling Centre


This project was progressing and the facility was on target to open in October 2009.


NHS Review/LIFT


It was reported that a review was to take place by Professor Ara Darzi which would be consulted on later in 2007. John Hughes also reported that the Local Investment Financial Trust (LIFT) would enable the building of community facilities from voluntary sector and private sector funding.  It was proposed that Kettering would be in Phase II, and that LAA issues would emerge from this initiative.

AGREED 
that a report on this review be brought to the next meeting.


LSC


It was reportd that the government had announced that the DFES was to be abolished and two new departments would take its place.  This would mean that, within the next two years, the LSC function would be split across the two new department

07.LSPE.21
COMMUNITY PLAN EVENT


It was noted that a Theme Preview Day would take place from 3.00 to 7.00 pm on 27th September 2007.  The Theme Preview Day would provide an opportunity to critically review emerging priorities from consultation and surveys carried out between 2005 and 2007 under the ten Audit Commission Quality of Life themes.  It would also provide details of key events and suggested consultees for the period October 2007 to March 2008.


Members of the Executive Board stressed the need for consultation with geographic forms and early public participation in the new Community Plan development.

07.LSPE.22
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

· Northamptonshire Sports Partnership – Carolyn Johnson
· Equalities Monitoring – Rachel Webb
· LSC contribution to overall LSP targets
· New 14-19 Diplomas – 12 themes

· NHS Review/LIFT

07.LSPE.23
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting of the Local Strategic Partnership Executive Board would take place at 9.30 am on Wednesday, 11th December 2007.

(The meeting started at 9.30 am and finished at 11.55 am)

Signed .........................................................

Chair
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(LSP Executive No. 1)

11.9.07


